Executive Board Meeting

May 4 & 6, 2005

The NC Federation Executive Board met on Wednesday, May 4, 2005, at the Holiday Inn in Southern Pines, NC.

Members Present

William Cannon, Executive Vice President

Robert Bartlett, Area V VP

Betty Whitten, Secretary



Joe Childers, Area VI VP

Bill Ritchie, Treasurer




Avery Ghent, Editor

Freida M. Terrell, Area I VP



Vilma Geisert, Public Relations

Jim Whitten, Area III VP



Peggy Malley, Alzheimer’s Chair

Edsel Morgan, Area IV VP



Bill Babb, National Legislative Officer

Lillian Creger, Immediate Past President

Bill Austin, Region X Field VP


Charles Pratt, Web Master

Executive Vice President Bill Cannon called the meeting to order at 8:40 am and welcomed the members.  He announced that President Sarah Gonzales had been hospitalized the day before with pneumonia.  Jim Whitten gave the invocation and led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

Edsel Morgan moved to dispense with the reading of the February Board Meeting minutes.  Bill Ritchie seconded.  Motion carried.

Treasurer Bill Ritchie went over his report.  The present Board’s expenses will be paid by the Federation; new Board’s will not.  He passed out expense reports which are exclusively for the Convention expenses.   Any expenses after the Convention will go on regular forms.  Board members should submit expense reports as soon as possible. 

Some chapter treasurers still do not report correctly.  He was to meet with two chapter treasurers that afternoon.  

For the record:   Lillian Creger said she did not spend the monies shown on the expense report.  Bill Ritchie stated these funds were for the web page, $149.

After the budget was approved in February, the Treasurer received expense reports for additional reimbursement.  He will ask the Budget Committee to make a motion that, after six (6) months, if the Treasurer and the Board see more income coming in and expenses rising, he be authorized to revise the budget.  Bill Austin stated that budget assumptions are made on flawed information.  However, we won’t have President’s expenses for going to other Federation Conventions; will not have a Legislative Officers’ conference at National in 2006, etc.  We all must tighten our belts next year to make sure we stay within our budget.  He suggested the Board re-visit the budget at mid-year.    He would like the Area VPs to get more involved in the chapters’ financial processes.  Treasurer’s report was accepted as read.  (See attached)

After a short break, Dr. Cannon introduced Charles Pratt, our Web Master.  Mr. Pratt reported that he has a “business center” set up for use during the Convention.

All Area Vice Presidents except Bob Wilson gave their reports.  (See attached)

Bill Austin:  He is impressed with some of the things the Board is doing.  There was discussion on chapter membership and member retention.  New listings on those dropped are being sent out.  Chapters need to make a special effort to get those people back on the rolls.  There is a National Chapter; members are not affiliated with any Federation; pay National due only and meet once a year.  Mandatory chapter membership was never voted on by a National Convention.

Jim Whitten addressed Board members also serving as chapter officers.  A Bylaws change was suggested.  

See attached reports for:

Bill Babb, Legislative   

Avery Ghent, Newspaper.  He will be unable to continue as editor because of health reasons.

Vilma Geisert, Public Relations

Peggy Malley, Alzheimer’s

Bill Cannon:  Gave instructions for the Memorial Service.  Lloyd Geisert will read the names; Area Vice Presidents will light candles as each area’s deaths are read.

Meeting adjourned until 8:30 am, Friday, May 6, 2005.

Friday, May 6, 2005

Members present:

Thomas N. Hobgood


Bill Babb


Paul Sams

Paul Carew



Bob Bartlett


Bob Wilson

Elaine Hughes



Freida M. Terrell

Joe Childers

Charles Pratt



Avery Ghent


Jim Whitten

Peggy Malley



Vilma Geisert


Edsel Morgan

Betty Whitten



Bill Austin

New President Tom Hobgood welcomed everyone to the meeting.  There was discussion as to location and dates for the next Executive Board meeting.  Reservations have already been made at the Drury Inn and Suites, Greensboro, for August 16 & 17, 2005.  Everyone get lunch before arrival at 1 pm.

Betty Whitten, Past Secretary, took the minutes for this meeting.

Bill Ritchie:  There could be questions on the budget.  Reimbursable expenses for the new Board members begin after that day.  Each member will receive new forms each time they submit an expense report and receive a check for reimbursement.  He urged each one to turn in his/her expense report each month.  Expense reports should be sent to the President for approval; he in turn will forward to the Treasurer for action.  Items covered are mileage, meals, tips, lodging, etc.  The new mileage rate if $.405 per mile.  The Federation does not pay for phone calls, movies, etc.  Under meals, no alcoholic beverages are reimbursable.  Supplies must be explained and supported by receipts.  Attach receipts to the forms.  There is a fund that pays officers for incidentals for which they have not been reimbursed; this check is issued in February.  The Bylaws direct that the Federation Secretary will be the back-up signature on the checking account.  He has a card for Elaine Hughes to complete.

Books were closed April 27th.  He can go into the books up till April 30th.  Any checks written in May go on next year’s budget.  He stressed that it is the position that is budgeted, not the individual in it.  

A time will be worked out to transfer files.  Tubs of records may be brought to the August Board meeting.  Board meetings will always be open.  He will be inviting the Past Presidents.  Only the immediate Past President has a budget for travel expenses.  Any others will travel at their own expense.  They are assets to the organization.  He plans to get out an agenda ahead of the meeting.  Modifications can be made at the meeting.  Any decisions will be made by this Board.

Paul Sams:  Decisions regarding future conventions should be made by the host chapter.

Jim Whitten:  On June 6 and 7, National Field VP Thissen will be in Greensboro to negotiate space and costs for possibly holding the 2010 National Convention there again.  High Point, Greensboro, and Winston-Salem would be the host chapters.  He asked President Hobgood if he could plan to attend the meeting with NFVP Thissen.  He will attend.  President Hobgood also wanted Jim to plan to attend.

Tom Hobgood:  Elaine Hughes is the Convention Chair for the 2006 Convention in Asheville.  No contract has been signed for any site.  The Asheville Chapter has done some work on this.

Elaine Hughes:  Proposed rates were $79 and $89 per night lodging plus a charge for meeting space.  This would have to be negotiated down.  She would welcome any experienced planner offering advice.  

Tom Hobgood:  There is a guideline to follow in negotiating.  We need to get going.

Jim Whitten:  Brought up the Bylaw re holding two elected offices, one chapter and one Federation.  President Hobgood gave permission to complete the term as Chapter President.

Elaine Hughes:  Need to take a look at revising the Bylaws.

Avery Ghent:  The May-June issue of the newspaper is in printing right now.  The next issue will be July-August.  Cut-off for submission of articles is set at the first of the month before (June 1st).  He will set up new masthead for the new editor.  Each officer must send in an article for each edition.  Please use plain English and a regular font – and do not use all capital letters.  In sending articles by email, be sure to put “NARFE” in the subject space.  This identifies messages he should look at right away.  Also, please do not send Polaroid pictures.  He will need pictures of the new officers to use with their articles.  Highlights of the Convention will be prepared by the Secretary and published in the next edition along with the budget.

Joe Childers:  It’s a good idea to send a newspaper proof to any of the officers who want to review it ahead of time.  

Paul Carew:  Avery publishes only what he gets.  Some members are concerned about what is in the paper.  He looks to the Area VPs to try to get interesting information from the field for articles.  He issued a charge to the Area VPs to watch over this.  He wants the newspaper and the web site to move along and be better communicators.

Elaine Hughes:  Freida wrote a good article highlighting the Asheville Chapter.  

Bill Ritchie:  What about increasing the size of the paper?  Would that increase the cost?

Avery Ghent:  He believes the maximum printing capacity is eight pages.  He uses whatever he can to fill up the space.

Tom Hobgood:  Thanked Avery for his hard work.  He asked Charles Pratt for comments on the web page.

Charles Pratt:  One area has not been explored: let Chapter Presidents put information they want located on the web site.

Tom Hobgood:  He asked that this topic be brought up at the next meeting, when there would be more time.

Joe Childers:  We need a guide.

Charles Pratt:  He will develop procedures and present at the next meeting.

Paul Carew:  Asked Charles Pratt if he needed an assistant.

Charles Pratt:  Said it was always nice to have that.

Tom Hobgood:  Concerning appointed positions:  He has not talked with anyone yet; gave Board an opportunity to pass along ideas.  He has not contacted anyone.  He will take comments/suggestions by phone or email.

Vilma Geisert:  She would like to assist Charles Pratt.

Paul Sams:  Joe Padgett would make a good National Legislative Officer.  Recommended James Sears be appointed State Legislative Officer.

Bill Ritchie:  He would like to see Bill Babb stay on.

Jim Whitten:  Recommended Peggy Malley stay as Alzheimer’s Chair.

Tom Hobgood:  He wants to work to make the appointments quickly.

Tom Hobgood:  He wants progress reports from each officer at each Board meeting.  He will be putting together a special committee to look at what we are doing and concerns.  Volunteers interested in being part of this committee should let him know.

Jim Whitten:  Reported to the new Board on the USPS Project.  He asked if the new Board wanted to proceed or wait to get results from the test in Area I.  Discussion ensued.  Edsel Morgan would like a progress report at the August Board meeting.  Bill Austin, most USPS Conventions are held in June.  Paul Sams, can recruit at the Conventions.

Bill Ritchie:  May Past Federation Presidents attend Board meetings?

Bill Austin:  Only the immediate Past President’s expenses are paid if invited by current President.  

Tom Hobgood:  Each person on the Board has a travel budget.  Stay within that budget.  Will be consistent.  Managing your expense account is your job.

Area VPs are the main contact with the chapters from this Board.  Wants open communication.    During the summer, Area VPs will be invited to various special events. Take pictures and send associated articles to the newspaper editor.  Ask the chapters what we are doing that you appreciate and what would they like to have done.

He is looking forward to this year.  He will not take sides unless necessary.  Contact him anytime by phone or email – but please do not call after 9 pm.

Freida Terrell:  She and Elaine Hughes will work on a site for the 2006 Convention and then ask the President come to Asheville to review.

Bill Austin:  A key area of responsibility of the Executive VP is membership.  He suggested the Board have an appointed Membership Chairperson, someone who can really spend the time doing the follow-up and legwork.  He looks forward to hearing from all Board members.  One important point:  the President does not run this organization; it is the membership around this table.  If things are not going right, you are expected to say as much.

Meeting adjourned at 11:13 am, Friday, May 6, 2005.

Betty Whitten

Past Federation Secretary

